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M I N U T E S:
The Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Edith Loyer Nelson at 4:01 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building. 

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Paul Burton, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Sarah Phillips, and Ms. Elsa Welch were present.

Mr. Derek Edwards represented the attorney general’s office.

EXECUTIVE SESSION:

Chair Nelson announced that the Board would convene in Executive Session for 10 minutes to discuss the performance of a public employee

RECONVENE MEETING:
At 4:17 PM Chair Nelson reconvened the Regular Meeting.  

APPROVAL OF PREVIOUS MINUTES:
A motion was made by Ms. Sarah Phillips to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held October 23, 2002, as written.  The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Paul Burton, was approved unanimously.

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:

None present requested speaking time during the Open Comment Period.

TRENDS AND UPDATES:   INTERNATIONAL PROGRAMS
Executive Director for International Programs, Mr. Paul Rucker, provided a brief update on initiatives and activities in the International Education Program.  The program is maturing, and now is a good time to review what has happened over the past several years.  Mr. Rucker distributed a packet with more in-depth information.  
He said that post-September 11 is an interesting time for International Education.  More than ever, issues have arisen concerning immigration policy as well as financial constraints.  Trends in enrollment reflect current global conditions and demographics.  
He thanked the college for supporting International Education, especially recognizing the benefit of including international students in the campus community.  

Ms. Sarah Phillips credited Mr. Rucker and his staff for doing a remarkable job under sometimes difficult global circumstances.  President Moore added that the U.S. Department of Education is assessing the GPI—Global Preparedness Index—in three categories, foreign language fluency, international/multicultural classes and study abroad.  Shoreline has already emphasized these three areas and, in fact, is ahead of most other colleges.  She, too, credited the foresight of Mr. Rucker and his staff for our position as a frontrunner in GPI.  
REPORT:  FACULTY SABBATICAL REPORTS:

Chair Edith Nelson remarked that she was impressed by the reports submitted, noting that despite challenges and the specter of post-September 11, faculty had accomplished their sabbatical goals.   

Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. Carol Henderson, introduced this agenda item, saying three faculty members were asked to make a presentation about their sabbatical experiences.  Professors Steve Goetz, Mark Hankins, and Vince Barnes were present.

Mr. Steve Goetz, professor of biology, was awarded a one-quarter sabbatical.  He is teaching an online anatomy course.  Since biology is a visual discipline, he learned a web authoring program, which he found difficult and non-intuitive.  Since his goal was to enhance visuals, he wanted to get to the point where he could use the online program and make it meaningful for students.  
Mr. Mark Hankins, professor in automotive manufacturing, was awarded a one-quarter sabbatical.  He remarked that when you teach a technical subject, it tends to narrow focus at the cost of becoming aware of the outer world.  Since our students are working in a global economy, neither he nor they can be isolated. His tour of Europe opened his eyes to the way Americans were viewed outside our borders. He said he appreciates the comprehensive nature of Shoreline, which encouraged him to expand his view of the world.

Mr. Vince Barnes, professor of English as a Second Language, was awarded a three-quarter sabbatical.  He traveled to Asia and South America.  His belief is that travel in a developing world is essential to his teaching.  It helps empathize with students and reacquainted him with the plight of the world’s poor.  His tour resulted in authoring an article which appeared in the Seattle Post-Intelligencer (10/19/02) as well as a thought-provoking photo album.  

Each professor remarked that the opportunity for a sabbatical was essential to their creative processes and helped them to better their teaching.  Dr. Henderson added her thanks for the sabbatical opportunity to the Board.  

REPORT:  ACCEPTABLE USE POLICY:

Vice President for Technical Support Services, Mr. Jack Hanson, provided background for the changes made to the procedures which support Policy 4126, “Acceptable Use Policy.”

Recently, the State Executive Ethics Board clarified the permissible use of the Internet in today’s work environment.  Shoreline is revising our AUP to bring it into line with the Ethics Board’s changes.  Based on the newly amended rule on the use of state resources (WAC 292-110-010), faculty and staff can now have limited personal use of the Internet.  This limited personal use is consistent with the use of computers and email that they have had in the past.  The limited personal use is acceptable, so long as that use:

∙     Is of little or no cost to the state;

∙  Is brief in duration, occurs infrequently, and is the most effective use of time and resources;

∙     Does not interfere with the employee’s official duties;

∙     Does not disrupt college business;

∙  Does not disrupt other employees or obligate them to make personal use of state resources;

∙  Does not compromise the security or integrity of state property, information or software.

More examples of improper or excessive use can be found at the Ethics Board web site (http://www.wa.gov/ethics).

This policy was developed in collaboration with the college assistant attorney general, Faculty Senate Council, Federation of Teachers, and Instructional Services Council.  After campus-wide input, the procedures were reviewed and approved by President’s Executive Staff and Cabinet.  
Vice President Hanson said that proper use of the Acceptable Use Policy and related procedures is a matter of education throughout the campus.

REPORT:  BUDGET STATUS AND INVESTMENT:
Vice President for Administrative Services, Ms. Beverly Brandt, explained that these reports are provided each month as a brief financial status report to keep the Board advised of the college’s budgeted resources, spending rates, staffing level and student enrollment.

The Cash Fund Equity Summary provides a financial summary of the opening cash fund balance and all revenues and expenditure for all local funds for the current fiscal year.   The attached report reflects the Total Revenue for the current fiscal year through October 31, 2002.  

The Operating Budget Status Review is a comparison of expenditures to budget for state allocations, local revenues and self-support accounts for current operating funds.  

The Securities Investment Report includes the description and amounts of temporary investments of cash not required to meet current expenditure needs.  Funds on hand and not immediately needed for operations are invested in short-term securities according to College policy and compatible with State Treasure and Office of Financial Management guidelines.  The attached report includes information through October 31, 2002.

The Additional Allocations, Grants or Contracts report shows additional funding received since this year’s initial allocation.  It also shows the source of new funding and how it is distributed according to the Strategic Plan.

REPORT:  FACULTY PRESIDENT:
Professor Karen Kreutzer began her report by noting that the two Board meetings she most looks forward to are the March meeting when Tenure is granted and the November meeting, when sabbatical reports are presented.  She said this year’s sabbatical reports were incredible.

Professor Kreutzer distributed the most recent edition of “Soundings.”  She said the 2003 Sabbatical Committee members have been selected.  The faculty are also working to form issue teams for contract negotiations. The teams will begin their work Winter Quarter.  

She concluded her report by inviting everyone to the annual Holiday Party, to be held December 10.  She asked that everyone bring four cans of food for the Food Bank. 

REPORT:  CLASSIFIED STAFF:
No one was present to represent classified staff.

REPORT:  STUDENT BODY PRESIDENT:

Mr. Shaun Scott, Associated Student Body President, said that the Maasai tribe from Kenya had just completed a three-day visit to Shoreline.  The Maasai tribe’s visit, sponsored by the faculty and international education, included performances and a tour.  

The Muslim Student Association held a “fastathon” on November 14 in observance of Ramadan.  

Recently the Student Government Executive Board and Senate held a joint session to focus on on-campus issues.  Mr. Scott explained that there is an undercurrent of uncertainty due to events happening around the world.  He mentioned the anti-war rally, noting many students and staff turned out for that.  Other forums which offered students a voice have been well-attended.

Mr. Scott announced that the second issue of “Adrenaline,” the new student publication, is under production, due out the second week in January.  
He mentioned other upcoming events, including the visit of U.S. Senator Patty Murray to campus December 6 and the “Soulful Sounds of Christmas,” again performed during the holiday break at Shoreline’s theater.  

REPORT:  COLLEGE PRESIDENT:
President Holly Moore explained that Senator Patty Murray intended to visit several schools within her district, but wanted to start at Shoreline Community College.  Senator Murray is interested in talking to students enrolled in political science, international studies, economics, history, and student government leaders.  Her visit, planned for Friday, December 6, will focus on students.  Senator Murray is assigned to several influential committees in the Senate and so her request to meet on our campus is an opportunity for the college to educate Senator Murray about community college needs, particularly Workforce education.

Dr. Moore asked Interim Assistant Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. Andrea Rye, to provide the current enrollment information.  Dr. Rye said that Winter Quarter enrollment stands at a headcount of 3909, of 626 above last year at this time.  Those numbers reflect returning students only.  

Ms. Sarah Phillips asked for a written synopsis of policy issues for the college.  If the Board is committed to open enrollment and access, at some point, Ms. Phillips said, the Board needs to be able to be responsive to these issues and be ready to talk about them to our legislators.  She suggested providing workshops where people on the front line talk to the Board.  Chair Nelson added that we particularly need to know what is happening regionally and how we compare to neighboring colleges.  

President Moore said Shoreline has never experienced enrollment this high; the college has never been this far overenrolled.  Thus, there is not history on which to draw comparisons. This high enrollment also affects how transfer student access four-year universities.  Western, Washington State and the University of Washington have all taken a “no-growth” posture.

Continuing her report, President Moore said the State Board has released the annual salary comparison for faculty.  Shoreline’s average salary for faculty is the highest in the state.  Shoreline is highest in all quadrants.

Professor Marcia Liaw is one of fifty applicants nation-wide who made the cut for finalist for the American Association of Community Colleges’ David Pierce Award this year.  Over 500 applications were reviewed.  Dr. Moore will hear if Professor Liaw is the recipient by the January meeting. 
For the first time in Shoreline’s history, the women’s volleyball team has attained second place in the NWAACC division.  Dr. Moore called this achievement a testament as to what athletics can do to connect students with learning in a community college environment.  A pep rally will be held at noon on December 4 in the PUB for the team.   

President Moore said the students have long wanted an image for the college mascot.  After a contest, the winner is “Dolphie,” created by student Tan Leuk Chan, who received a $500 prize sponsored by the SCC Student Senate.  

Shoreline has received the “Manufacturing Center of Excellence” award from Governor Locke.  Dr. Moore also shared the recently published marketing brochure from Osaka College, from which Shoreline draws nursing, medical lab technology and social work students.  This year’s brochure prominently features Shoreline Community College.  

Concluding her remarks, President Moore said her recent trip to China with the official community college presidents’ delegation was incredible.  She emphasized China’s huge population, noting how they have dealt with education, and how they welcomed the work of the U.S. college presidents.  Currently, 10% of college students enrolled in the community college equivalent (two-year schools) get jobs, while 90% of college students enrolled in baccalaureate institutions (four-year schools) get jobs.  There is a tremendous need for workforce education.  This coming summer Shoreline will send a team of six faculty to China to attend a conference on community college education, assessment and accreditation.  
REPORT:  BOARD CHAIR:

Chair Edith Nelson announced that Trustee Mr. Kevin Grossman has tendered his resignation from the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College to the Governor’s Office.  She will have further information and a formal farewell for Mr. Grossman at the January 2003 Board meeting.
Chair Nelson thanked Ms. Sarah Phillips for her leadership over the past year and presented a plaque commemorating her year of service as Chair of the Board for 2001-2002.  

NEXT REGULAR MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for Wednesday, January 22, 2003, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:


Chair Nelson adjourned the meeting at 6:21 PM.







Signed _______________________









Edith  Nelson, Chair

Attest:  _________________, 2003

___________________________ 

Michele Foley, Secretary to the Board

